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Before we begin, I'll just pray.

Dear Lord God, thank you so much that we can open your word and study it and learn 
more about you and be encouraged to follow you and be encouraged to value the gospel 
above everything else in our lives. I just pray, Lord, that as we read this, that we will be 
challenged and encouraged to put you first in our lives and to value the gospel above 
everything else and show our worth of the gospel in the way that we live, so much so that 
it will be a clear sign to others that we belong to you and that we are yours. Let us pray, 
Lord, that you'll use me as I speak about you and as I read these two verses in 
Philippians, that you will enable me to speak words from you and not from me. In your 
name. Amen.

So it's Philippians 1:27-28 and it's an amazing exhortation that Paul writes to the 
Phillipian church and it's an all-encompassing promise, an all-encompassing summary of 
the Christian life. It's how we should live as Christians and so, to me, it's been a real 
challenge and a real encouragement and hopefully it will be for you as well.

Before I start reading, however, I'm just going to mention that one of the things that 
really stood out to me when reading these two verses is the question that I asked myself 
was this: what do I value more than anything else? You know, as we read these two 
verses, we'll see that we should value the gospel above everything but it gets you 
wondering: do I? Do I value the gospel? Do I value Jesus? Do I value God above 
everything else? And if I do, what will that look like in my life?

You know, Ellen and I have a little nephew called Robbie and it's funny just thinking 
about values. Recently, my brother-in-law Peter and his wife got Robbie a beautiful little 
train set for his birthday on his first birthday, and it was a beautiful train set and 
whenever Robbie got the train set, the first thing he did was jump in the box that the train 
set was taken out of. He was more excited about the box than he was about the train set 
and it's funny because the train set, of course, cost a lot of money and the box really was 
worthless, in a sense. You know, you can go into any shop, really, and ask for a 
cardboard box and they'll probably give it to you for free, but I can guarantee you, they 
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wouldn't have given you that train set for free, and it's funny because Robbie, in a sense, 
was valuing the box more than the train set. 

It's a bit like us, as well. Even as Christians we know that we should value the gospel 
above everything else but so often we value the box more. We value the things of this 
world more than we do the things of God. So often, we put other things before God and 
set that on a precipice above God and, of course, if we put these things above God, then 
really they are our gods and we should really have God at the center of everything that 
we do.

So I'm reading these verses in Philippians 1:27-28 and it says,

27 Only let your manner of life be worthy of the gospel of Christ, so that 
whether I come and see you or am absent, I may hear of you that you are 
standing firm in one spirit, with one mind striving side by side for the faith
of the gospel, 28 and not frightened in anything by your opponents. This is
a clear sign to them of their destruction, but of your salvation, and that 
from God. 

I'll read those two verses again. It says, "Only let your manner of life be worthy of the 
gospel of Christ, so that whether I come and see you or am absent, I may hear of you that 
you are standing firm in one spirit, with one mind striving side by side for the faith of the 
gospel, and not frightened in anything by your opponents. This is a clear sign to them of 
their destruction, but of your salvation, and that from God." This is an amazing 
exhortation that Paul writes to these Philippians, this Philippian church, and it's a 
wonderful all-encompassing summary of the Christian life.

You know, that first sentence that I read there in verse 27 says, "Only let your manner of 
life be worthy of the gospel of Christ." Only let your manner of life, and I was wondering
what does that mean? You know, I think it's very interesting that the first word here is 
"only." You know, that's why I was mentioning here that it's an all-encompassing 
summary of the Christian life, the word "only" is what sets this verse off in 27, "Only let 
your manner of life be worthy of the gospel." So that really means, then, that whenever 
Paul says, "let your manner of life be worthy of the gospel," that that is a summary of the 
Christian life because he says "only" to this church and, therefore, it's an all-
encompassing command, and that really opens up your mind, I suppose, to reading this 
verse and helps you to study it more than you might have otherwise because it's so 
important. If Paul has the word "only" here and says, "Only let your manner of life be 
worthy of the gospel," and he had something else to say, then he wouldn't have the word 
"only" because it wouldn't be the only thing he has to say. But he says "only" and so, 
therefore, it's the only thing that he wants to leave with this church in this first chapter 
which really means that this sentence has an awful lot of meaning to it. And of course, in 
the next few verses he goes on to break down what he means by that.

But our manner of lives should be worthy of the gospel. What does that mean? Well, 
looking at the words "let your manner of life," I think that's very interesting because if we
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look at the original translation for this, "manner of life" is, of course, the English 
translation but the original word actually means a bit more than that. It means that our 
manner of lives should be owing to our homeland but we don't really have an English 
interpretation for that so that's why it doesn't say that, but if we look in Philippians 3:20, 
you'll see the same word in the noun form except this time it's been translated as 
citizenship which is very interesting. It says there in Philippians 3:20, "But our 
citizenship is in heaven, and from it we await a Savior, the Lord Jesus Christ." So we can 
see here that the word that in this case has been translated as "your manner of life." in 
Philippians 3:20 it's been translated as "citizenship." And so if you put those two words 
together or those two phrases in a sense together, you can see that what's being talked 
about here is that you should live true to your homeland and our homeland is heaven. So 
we should live as citizens of heaven. So whenever it says "only let your manner of life 
be," we should be letting ourselves live as citizens of heaven. Our true homeland is in 
heaven. Our true homeland is no longer this earth and so we should not live as though our
homeland is this earth. We should live as citizens of heaven where we truly value the 
kingdom of God above everything else.

So I'll continue to read here. It says, "Only let your manner of life be worthy of the 
gospel," and again I think that's very interesting, the word "worthy" here, because we 
could misinterpret that. We could read that our manner of lives should be worthy of the 
gospel in the sense that somehow we need to earn our rights to the gospel or that we need
to somehow deserve the gospel. Well, of course we can never deserve the gospel. We will
never be good enough to earn the gospel by ourselves so we know that's not what it 
means here when it says worthy, to be worthy of the gospel, and to better understand the 
meaning, it's best to look at other verses in the Bible that use the same word.

So we'll look in Matthew 3:8. We read, "Bear fruit worthy of repentance," and that's very 
interesting because we can see here that repentance, of course, comes first. You can't earn
repentance and so whatever Matthew 3:8 says, "Bear fruit worthy of repentance," it is not
saying that we should somehow earn our repentance but rather that we should bear fruit 
as a result of our repentant hearts. So you could say that "worthy" doesn't mean deserving
but be fitting. You know, we should bear fruit fitting of repentance and because of our 
repentant hearts, we will therefore bear fruit. It shows what we truly value. If we truly 
value the fact that we've been repentant and the fact that God has forgiven us, that will 
evidence itself in the way that we live and we will bear fruit.

In Acts 26:20 it explains it again. It says, "they should repent and turn to God," so there is
the repentance, "performing deeds worthy of repentance." So after you've repented and 
turned to God, you perform deeds worthy of repentance because if you've truly repented 
and come before God and truly asked for forgiveness and being genuine in that, then that 
will evidence itself in the way that you live and you will bear fruit worthy of repentance.

You know, as a teacher it reminds me even of my own class. There is a boy in my class 
who very recently he was a little bit annoyed in the playground because another boy in 
the class liked the same girl as he did and this boy was spending a lot of time with this 
girl and he didn't like that so he goes over and pushes the boy over during the playground
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and the boy falls over. So of course, this is a matter that I had to deal with so I spoke to 
the boy and asked him to apologize, which he did, but then only five minutes later he 
pushes the boy again so you can see that he wasn't truly repentant. Had he been truly 
sorry for what he had done, he wouldn't have turned around and pushed him again five 
minutes later, surely, so therefore you could see that he wasn't truly repentant and he then
bore fruits, in a sense, that showed he wasn't truly repentant. 

But if we truly are sorry, if we are truly asking God for repentance, that will evidence 
itself in the way that we live and, of course, we'll have slip-ups and, of course, we'll fall 
at times, but we can come back to God and truly repent and God will change our hearts 
and it's the same here in Philippians 1:27 whenever it talks about letting your manner of 
life be worthy of the gospel. Our manner of life should be fitting to the gospel. The way 
that we live should show that we value the gospel above everything else. It should show 
the worth of the gospel in our lives, and so if we truly understand the gospel and are truly 
appreciative of what God has done for us in our lives, we will live in a way that reflects 
that and our manner of life will show that we value the gospel above everything else.

So that's what I think it means here when it says, "let your manner of life be worthy of the
gospel," and of course, what is the gospel? I mean, I've been saying that word a lot and 
I'm sure many of you know anyway, but the gospel is the good news, the good news of 
Jesus Christ, the fact that God sent his Son unto this earth, God sent his perfect Son unto 
this earth because he is God and Jesus, the Son of God, who is God, came into this earth 
fully God and fully man and lived a perfect life among us and showed us what it looks 
like to be perfectly human and perfectly God at the same time. But he also died and was 
punished for all of our imperfections so that if we ask him for forgiveness and we repent 
of our sins, that God takes on our imperfections in his Son Jesus Christ who died for us 
on the cross, and we can have his righteousness, his perfection, put on us so that 
whenever God looks at us he sees the righteousness of his Son Jesus and we are forgiven 
before him. And of course, Jesus rose again three days later and is alive forevermore with
God. That's the amazing gospel, that we can have eternal life not because of ourselves but
because of God and what he has done in his Son for us.

So I'll just recap what I've said so far which is that we should let the way we live as 
citizens of heaven show how we value the gospel above all else. We should let the way 
we live as citizens of heaven show how we value the gospel above everything else, and 
the gospel is the amazing news of the death and the resurrection of Jesus Christ .

Now, whenever we read here in Philippians 1:28 and 29 of the gospel, it's interesting that 
at the end of verse 27 we read that, "with one mind striving side by side for the faith of 
the gospel," it's interesting here that the words "faith of the gospel" are put together. Faith
and gospel are interlinked in these two verses and you wonder why that is. You know, 
why does it say "the faith of the gospel"? But it helps us understand a little bit more what 
the gospel is because we need to believe in the gospel, we need to have faith in the gospel
for us to have God's righteousness put on us.

Page 4 of 9



We read later on in Philippians 3:9 that we should "be found in him, not having a 
righteousness of my own that comes from the law, but that which comes through faith in 
Christ, the righteousness from God that depends on faith." So whenever we have faith in 
Christ, we no longer have a righteousness of our own that comes from the law but we 
have this righteousness that comes from God and that is why we can be seen as righteous 
before God not because of ourselves, but because of him. But I think that's amazing 
because that reminds us that actually anything I do, anything I do that is right or righteous
or good, isn't of myself, it's coming from God. God not only equips me to do his will but 
he also works through me to do his will. You can see that at the end of Hebrews. God 
actually doesn't just equip me but he also works through me so that I've got nothing to 
boast about. I can't even boast about doing anything right for God because it's God who's 
doing it through me and that's amazing because if that's the case, which it is, we read it 
here, then whenever Paul is telling these Philippians to let their manner of lives be worthy
of the gospel, he's reminding them that actually if you let God work through you, your 
manner of life will be worthy of the gospel naturally. 

So to repeat the sentence I said earlier where I said that the way we live as citizens of 
heaven should show how we value the gospel above everything else, we can actually 
paraphrase that and say that God enables us to live as citizens of heaven, showing how 
we value the gospel above everything else. It's actually God that does it for us. He works 
through us and enables us to value the gospel above everything else if we let him.

So we continue reading on here, it says, "Only let your manner of life be worthy of the 
gospel of Christ, so that whether I come and see you or am absent, I may hear of you that 
you are standing firm in one spirit, with one mind striving side by side for the faith of the 
gospel, and not frightened in anything by your opponents. This is a clear sign to them of 
their destruction, but of your salvation, and that from God." Now whenever you read that,
you might have seen it yourself, that you might ask yourself what does it look like to 
have this manner of life practically day by day? What does it look like if I do truly value 
the gospel above everything else? What does that look like in my practical everyday life? 
And there are four traits that are shown here in Philippians 1:27-28, four ways that it is 
evident that our manner of lives are worthy of the gospel, and you'll see it there in verse 
27 when it says, "I may hear of you that you are standing firm." There is the first. If we 
are truly walking in a way that is worthy of the gospel, if our lives reflect that we value 
the gospel above everything else, that will be evident in the fact that we will be standing 
firm. Paul says it himself, he says he wants to hear of you, that you are standing firm in 
one spirit, and sometimes that's all we can do. If we trust in God and opposition comes 
against us and we are assailed by all sorts of things, if we can stand firm in that and stand 
strong in our beliefs and unwaveringly keep our hearts and minds set on God, that is 
evidence that God is working through us and that we value the gospel above everything 
else. 

So standing firm, but it says there, "standing firm in one spirit, with one mind striving 
side by side," and that's another all-important aspect for the church, that if we truly value 
the gospel above everything else, we will be united. One spirit, one mind, side by side. 
We will be in unity. And it's so important that the church stays united, is a united front no
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matter what comes against us, no matter who annoys us, no matter what is said, no matter
who steps on our toes, in a sense, that we can stand strong and stand firm together so that 
we can hold on because we have one hope. We are united by the one Holy Spirit. We can 
have one mind together. We can strive side by side. We are one church and that speaks 
volumes to the world around us. Whenever they see that we are not being bowled over by
disagreements or disappointments but that we can stand together through it all, that is an 
evidence of the fact that God is working through us and that we value the gospel above 
everything else.

So we've said standing firm is one way that we value the gospel above everything else, 
having one spirit, one mind side by side, so unity, that's the second. So standing firm, 
unity, but you can see the word "striving" there. If standing firm is a defensive 
mechanism where we have to have our feet rooted on the ground, in a sense, and stand 
firm no matter what comes against us, striving is an offensive action that is moving 
forwards. You know, God gives us the strength and the power not simply to stand firm 
but to move forward and to strive out of the church and into the workplace and wherever 
we might be, that we can be evangelistic witnesses of God. In the workplace, for 
example, that I can be bold in speaking about God. That I can be bold about speaking 
about God in my family or my friends or whoever it might be. That whenever 
opportunities come, that I will be able to take them and speak up for God. Why? Because 
it is God working through me enabling me to strive for him. Not simply to stand firm but 
also to strive forward. As a united front, as a church we can also all strive forward for the 
faith of the gospel.

The next thing we read here is that we should not be frightened. It says there in verse 28, 
"not frightened in anything by your opponents." If we are truly Christians and together in 
this, we will not fear. Nothing will conquer us because we have God as our King. Our 
God reigns. He is the only one we fear. We fear God and no one else. So we read this in 
Philippians the whole way through the letter, really, that Paul writes to the Philippians, 
that Paul is not afraid of anything else because God is his centerpiece, God is his 
foundation, God is his cornerstone. For example, Paul is not afraid of imprisonment. In 
Philippians 1:14 we read that, "most of the brothers, having become confident in the Lord
by my imprisonment, are much more bold to speak the word without fear." 

So Paul is saying that because he is trusting in God, that even imprisonment isn't going to
scare him because he has God at the center of his life and this emboldens other brothers 
and sisters in Christ to speak the word without fear as well. Later on Philippians reads 
another aspect where Paul doesn't fear is in chapter 3, verse 7 and 8, where Paul says, 
"But whatever gain I had, I counted as loss for the sake of Christ. Indeed, I count 
everything as loss because of the surpassing worth of knowing Christ Jesus my Lord." So
we can see here that loss isn't something that Paul fears, in fact, he already counts 
everything as loss because of the surpassing worth of knowing Christ Jesus, his Lord, and
it's the same for us. If we really have our value and have a surpassing worth in knowing 
Christ Jesus, our Lord, then everything else to us will just be loss. We'll not care if we 
lose it because we have God at the very center. But of course we might care to an extent 
that we lose certain things around us, but it will not shape us. We will not be broken by it 
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because we have God as our center and he is our firm foundation who we can truly trust 
in.

Later on in Philippians, or earlier on, I should say, in Philippians 2:29 and 30, verse 30, 
taking about Epaphroditus, Paul says, "for he nearly died for the work of Christ," so 
Epaphroditus nearly died for the work of Christ, "risking his life to complete what was 
lacking in your service to me." So there Epaphroditus was willing to risk his life and 
nearly die for the sake of the Gospel because the Gospel is more worthwhile to him than 
death and life itself. Doesn't Paul himself say in Philippians that, "for me to live is Christ 
and to die is gain," Philippians 1:21. "For me to live is Christ and to die is gain." So even 
the fear of death has been removed because we have a fear of God and a love of God that 
surpasses everything else and if we truly value the Gospel, even the threat of death itself 
will not assail us. We will not be bowled over by it because we are fearless in God.

So those are four aspects that if we really do walk in a manner that shows that we value 
the gospel above everything else, that we will be, 1. standing firm; 2. united as a church; 
3. that we will be striving, moving forward; and 4. we will be fearless, not frightened by 
anything because we have God as our centerpiece. We truly value the gospel above 
everything else.

So we'll continue on. You can see here that if we were to live like that where we do value
the gospel above everything else and we are standing firm for God and moving forward 
for God and loving each other and living in a way that shows the gospel is what we value 
the most, then this will be a clear sign, it will be a clear sign to non-Christians when they 
look upon us of their own destruction. We read that in verse 28, "This is a clear sign to 
them of their destruction." You know, Philippians 3:19 says, talking of non-Christians, it 
says, "Their end is destruction, their god is their belly, and they glory in their shame, with
minds set on earthly things." So because they value earthly things above the gospel, 
because they find worth in the things of this world like, for example, food, it says their 
god is their belly, or for example, their own shame, it says their glory is in their shame, 
because they value earthly things before God, their end is destruction. That's what it says 
there in Philippians 3:18-19.

So whenever they look upon us and see us living in a way that is radically different to the
way we would live if earthly things were our values, because we live in a way that is 
completely different, because we value the gospel above everything else, it'll be evident 
to them that we are different and that we are not just some religious sect, we're not just 
some ideology hungry, ravenous cult, but actually we have a faith, a true faith in God that
means our lives have been totally changed and our values have been totally changed and 
this will be a sign to them of their destruction. Hopefully as they look upon us and they 
see that we have eternal life with God and that they don't, that they will therefore come to
God and ask him for forgiveness themselves and to become a part of the family of God. 
That is the hope but whenever they are presented with the gospel in a way that is evident 
and clear because they can see it's real in our lives, they will be given that choice to 
accept this gospel or to reject it.
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Verse 28, we also see that it is a sign for us. It says it "is a clear sign to them of their 
destruction, but of your salvation, and that from God." So it is a clear sign to Christians 
that we are Christians. You know, whenever we are able to show love for one another, 
whenever we are able to stand firm, whenever we are able to move forward, whenever we
are able to be united, part of the clear sign that God is working in our hearts and that God 
is changing our hearts. It's part of the new covenant, isn't it, that whenever Jesus paid the 
price for us and we are brought into this new covenant, that God writes his law in our 
hearts and we now desire to serve him, and whenever our desires are changed and 
whenever we value the gospel and live in a way that reflects that, it's evidence to us that 
we are Christians.

We read it in John 13:35, "By this all people will know that you are my disciples, if you 
have love for one another." That unity, that strength that God gives us to serve him. And 
if we really do, we have love for each other and we really do have a peace that passes all 
understanding that can only come from God. It's evidence to us that we are truly 
Christians and that God is truly changing us from the inside and that from God.

So I'll just read those two verses again now that I've talked it through and then I'll go over
the main point and we'll pray. So there in Philippians 1:27-28 what we read was this, it 
says, "Only let your manner of life be worthy of the gospel of Christ, so that whether I 
come and see you or am absent, I may hear of you that you are standing firm in one spirit,
with one mind striving side by side for the faith of the gospel, and not frightened in 
anything by your opponents. This is a clear sign to them of their destruction, but of your 
salvation, and that from God." And so God enables us to live as citizens of heaven 
showing how we value the gospel above everything else. God enables us to live as 
citizens of heaven showing that we value the gospel above everything else. So we'll just 
pray now that God does that for us, that we are open to him working through us, that we 
spend time in his word each day and spend time before God reminding ourselves of this 
amazing gospel and letting it become our true worth. 

So what do you value? Is your value the gospel? Do you value the gospel above 
everything else? Is your supreme worth in this world the surpassing worth of knowing 
Christ Jesus, your Lord? Or have you put something else above God? Is something else 
your god in your life? And if it is, we need to really work, then, to come before God and 
ask him to change our hearts, make us more like him, and live in a way that reflects that 
the gospel is at the very forefront of our lives.

So we'll just pray.

Dear Lord God, forgive us whenever we put other things before you, other people and 
other things before you. Whatever we value, things of this world, more than we value the 
gospel, help us, Lord, to consider everything as loss compared to the surpassing worth of
knowing Christ Jesus our Lord. Help us, Lord, to live as citizens of heaven showing that 
we value the gospel above everything else. And we pray, Lord, that this will be a clear 
sign to those around us that we truly are Christians; that this is not a make believe 
religion but that you are real and that this might be a clear sign to them that they need 
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you and that they need you to seal them from destruction. Thank you, Lord, for your 
gospel. That you that you have chosen to spread the gospel by your people; that this is 
how they will know you are my disciples, that we will love one another, the words of 
Jesus. Thank you so much for that, Lord. In your name. Amen.
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